

HOKKAIDO UNIVERSITY

Title	Study on Inactivation of Tumor Suppressor Protein p53 Transcriptional Activity by Gene Mutation and Starvation Stress
Author(s)	戸口, 侑
Citation	北海道大学. 博士(理学) 甲第13237号
Issue Date	2018-03-22
DOI	10.14943/doctoral.k13237
Doc URL	http://hdl.handle.net/2115/88664
Туре	theses (doctoral)
File Information	Yu_Toguchi.pdf



Study on Inactivation of Tumor Suppressor Protein p53 Transcriptional Activity by Gene Mutation and Starvation Stress

(遺伝子変異と飢餓ストレスによる癌抑制タンパク質 p53 の転写活性化能の不活性化に関する研究)

Laboratory of Biological Chemistry, Graduate School of Chemical Sciences and Engineering, Hokkaido University

Yu Toguchi

2018

Table of Contents

Abbreviations

1. General Introduction

1.1. Tumor suppressor protein p53	1
1.2. Function of p53	1
1.3. Structure of p53 protein	3
1.4. Target genes of p53	6
1.5. TP53 mutation in tumor	6
1.6. Hallmarks of cancer	9
1.7. Starvation stress and p53	13
1.8. Aims of this study	14
1.9. References	15

2. Quantitative Analysis for Transcriptional Activity of p53 Hetero-tetramers between Wild-type Protein and Oligomerization Domain

2.1. Abstract	22
2.2. Introduction	23
2.3. Experimental procedures	
2.3.1. Plasmid construction	25
2.3.2. Cell culture and reporter assay	25
2.3.3. Fitting analysis	27
2.4. Results	
2.4.1. Effect of the p53 peptide containing C-terminal and	29
tetramerization domain on p53 transcriptional activity.	
2.4.2. Effect of the hetero-tetramer p53 formed by WT and	
p53 peptide on transcriptional activity.	
2.5. Discussion	39
2.6. References	42

3. Effect of amino acid starvation on the p53-mediated cellular response associated with cancer drug resistance

3.1. Abstract	46
3.2. Introduction	47
3.3. Experimental procedures	
3.3.1. Plasmid construction	49
3.3.2. Establishment of a p53 reporter stable cell line by CRISPR-Cas9	51
3.3.3. Cell Culture	51
3.3.4. Reporter assay	52
3.3.5. RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR	52
3.3.6. Western blotting and antibodies	52
3.3.7. Cell cycle analysis	54
3.3.8. Cell growth assay	54
3.3.9. SA-β-galactosidase staining assay	54
3.4. Results	
3.4.1. Lysine deprivation decreases p53 transcriptional activity	
in lung carcinoma cells.	56
3.4.2. Lysine deprivation suppresses p53 activation	
by the anti-cancer drug etoposide.	60
3.4.3. Lysine deprivation down-regulates protein and phosphorylation levels	
of p53, but does not change the mRNA level of TP53.	67
3.4.4. Cancer cells have a proliferative potential under lysine deprivation.	69
3.4.5. Cancer cells exposed to lysine deprivation circumvent cellular	
senescence and repopulate via p53 inactivation	
under etoposide treatment.	70
3.5. Discussion	82
3.6. References	86
4. Conclusions	92
Acknowledgements	94

Abbreviations:

AAVS1	adeno-associated virus integration site 1
BAX	BCL-2-associated X protein
BD	basic domain
Cas	CRISPR-associated
CDK	cyclin dependent kinase
CFP	cyan fluorescent protein
CNS	central nervous system
CORE	consumption and release
CRISPR	clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DBD	dna binding domain
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium
EAA	essential amino acid
FBS	fetal bovine serum
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
iPS	induced Pluripotent Stem
IR	ionizing radiation
MDM2	mouse double minute 2
NEAA	non-essential amino acid
NLS	nuclear localization signal
PRD	proline rich domain
p53RE	p53 response element

RRM2B	ribonucleoside-diphosphate reductase subunit M2 B
SV40	simian virus 40
TAD	transactivation domain
TD	tetramerization domain
TIGAR	TP53-induced glycolysis and apoptosis regulator
TSS	transcription start site
UV	ultra violet
YFP	Yellow fluorescent protein

1. General Introduction

1.1. Tumor suppressor protein p53

Tumor suppressor protein p53 was first discovered in a complex with the SV40 tumor virus-derived large T-antigen [1, 2]. After determination of p53 protein as a tumor suppressor [3, 4], studies of p53 have become more important. To date, more than 40,000 articles containing "p53" in their title have been published as listed in Web of Science. Currently, the importance of p53 as a guardian of the genome in tumor biology is well recognized by researchers [5]. Cells maintain their homeostasis by selecting an appropriate response to various cellular stresses. p53 is a crucial protein responsible for transcriptional regulation of target genes and maintaining genomic integrity in response to these diverse cellular stresses such as hypoxic, oxidative, and endoplasmic reticulum stresses [6–9]. As representative target of p53, p21 (CDKN1A) induces cell cycle arrest in G1 phase by inhibiting CDK, BAX promotes the release of cytochrome C for apoptosis, RRM2B induces DNA repair, TIGAR suppresses glycolysis for glycolytic metabolism, and MDM2 controls the p53 protein level by negative feedback regulation [10–14] (Figure 1-1). Moreover, the p53-p21 pathway acts as a regulator of cellular senescence [15, 16].

1.2. Function of p53 protein

p53 mainly acts as a transcriptional factor in various cellular pathways including cell cycle arrest and apoptosis for tumor suppression [17]. In response to genotoxic



Figure 1-1. p53 is a central hub in multiple cellular pathway. p53 acts as a transcriptional factor in regulating the transcription of target genes, such as *CDKN1A* (p21) for cell cycle arrest, *BAX* for apoptosis, *RRM2B* for DNA repair, *TIGAR* for glycolytic metabolism.

stresses such as ionizing radiation (IR) and ultraviolet (UV) radiation, p53 is stabilized, tetramerized and activated through qualitative and quantitative regulation mainly by post-translational modification (**Figure 1-2**) [18]. The active form of p53 binds to response elements in target genes and regulates transcriptional levels. Cytoplasmic p53 also physically interacts with many other proteins including those involved in homologous recombination [19]. In mitochondria, p53 regulates transcription-independent apoptosis by direct protein-protein interaction [20]. It has also been reported that p53 is involved in microRNA processing by interacting with Drosha [21] and the p53-p21 pathway suppresses establishment of induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells [22].

1.3. Structure of p53 protein

Human p53 protein is composed of the 393 amino acids. p53 protein consists of five domains: the N-terminal transactivation domain (TAD), proline-rich domain (PRD), central DNA-binding domain (DBD), tetramerization domain (TD), and the C-terminal basic domain (BD) (**Figure 1-3A**) [23]. The TAD (amino acid residues 1–42) has a binding site for many proteins, such as general transcriptional factors TFIID and TFIIH, and is responsible for transcriptional activity [24, 25]. The E3 ubiquitin ligase MDM2 binds to the TAD region for p53-negative feedback regulation [26]. The DBD (amino acid residues 101–300) binds directly to the p53 consensus DNA-binding site that usually comprises four pentanucleotide repeats [27, 28]. Tetramer formation of p53 is essential for its function [29]. The TD (amino acid residues 326–356) regulates the



Figure 1-2. Schematic representation of p53 activation for tumor suppression p53 is stabilized and tetramerized and activated in response to DNA damage. p53 regulates the transcription of target genes by binding to DNA in a sequence-specific manner, and induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis for tumor suppression.



Figure 1-3. Schematic domain structure of p53 and amino acid sequence and Steric structure of p53 tetramerization domain (A) p53 consists of five domains: the N-terminal transactivation domain (TAD), the Proline-rich domain (PRD), the central DNA binding domain (DBD), the tetramerization domain (TD), and the C-terminal basic domain (BD). (B) The TD is located at C-terminal region (amino acid residue 326 to 356). Tetramer formation of p53 is in equilibrium with four monomers.

oligomeric state of p53 [30]. Two monomers form a primary dimer via an antiparallel β sheet and helix packing [23]. Two dimers form a tetramer through a four-helix bundle. The TD consists of β -strand (residues 326–333), tight turn (residue 334), and α -helix (residues 335–356). Tetramer formation of p53 occurs in equilibrium with four monomers (**Figure 1-3B**) [31].

1.4. Response elements of p53 target genes

Tumor suppressor protein p53 binds to a specific DNA sequence in target genes via the DBD and regulates their transcription [32–34]. The p53 response element (p53RE) is usually found in the non-coding region on the target gene. The p53RE is most commonly located at the promoter region upstream from the transcription start site (TSS) of target gene. It also can be found close to the TSS, in intronic sequences and even exons. The latent transcriptional ability of p53RE generally depends on its distance from the TSS [35]. The p53-binding site in target genes originally comprises two halfsites (RRRCWWGYYY) with a spacer usually consisting of 0–21 base pairs where R is C or G, W is A or T, and Y is C or T (**Figure 1-4A**) [35, 36]. The sequence of the consecutive half site is reported most frequently. Each DBD of the p53 tetramer binds to a pentanucleotide sequence to regulate the transcription of target genes (**Figure 1-4B**) [28].

1.5. TP53 mutation in tumors

TP53, encoding tumor suppressor protein p53, is the most frequently mutated

Α

5'-RRRCWWGYYY-X_n-RRRCWWGYYY-3'

В



Figure 1-4. Consensus DNA sequences of p53 and complex of DNA-binding domain in p53 and DNA (A) The p53-binding site in the target genes comprises two half-sites (RRRCWWGYYY) with a spacer (X_n). R is C or G, W is A or T and Y is C or T, X_n (n=0-21 bp) is a spacer. (B) Each four colored DNA represents the sequence to which each DBD binds.

gene in various human malignant tumors [37, 38] (Figure 1-5). As the type of mutation, missense mutation, which are point mutations of nucleotides resulting in a change of the coding amino acid, are the most frequent (75%), followed by frameshift mutations, nonsense mutations, silent mutations, splice site mutations, in-frame deletions, and insertions (Figure 1-6) [39]. In somatic cells, the distribution of *TP53* point mutations is concentrated within the DBD, especially severe hotspots such as R273 (Figure 1-7) [37]. In germline cells, *TP53* point mutations are often found in the TD, including R337. The R337 mutation is associated with Li-Fraumeni syndrome (LFS) and Li-Fraumeni-like syndrome (LFL) that are autosomal dominantly inherited cancer predisposition disorders [40, 41].

In cases of heterozygous mutation of p53, which occurs in the early stage of tumorigenesis, hetero-tetramers should form between wild-type (WT) and mutant (Mut) p53 proteins. It is thought that p53 forms three kinds of hetero-tetramer species containing one to three WT proteins. It has been described that the dominant-negative effect of p53 mutation is very strong and abolishes the function of WT-p53 [42–44]. However, it is difficult to analyze the structure and function of each hetero-oligomer species of WT and Mut p53 proteins.

1.6. Hallmarks of cancer

Cancer cells have distinct hallmarks such as sustained proliferative signaling, cell death resistance, and abnormal energy metabolism [45] (**Figure 1-8**). Notably, the major characteristic of cancer cells is very rapid proliferation. For cell division, cell has



Figure 1-5. *TP53* mutation prevalence in human tumor site. *TP53* mutations have been reported in various tissues [37]. *TP53* is the most frequently mutated gene in human malignant tumors.



Figure 1-6. Mutation types of TP53 in human malignant tumors

The most common of mutation type is missense mutation (75%) followed by frameshift, nonsense, silent, splice site, in frame deletions and insertions.



Figure 1-7. Codon distribution of *TP53* mutation in human malignant tumors. Figure represents the distribution and percentage of point mutation in somatic and germ line cells.



Figure 1-8. Hallmarks of cancer. Cancer cell acquired the hallmarks such as resisting cell death, sustaining proliferative signaling, evading growth suppressor, activating invasion and metastasis, enabling replicative immortality, inducing angiogenesis, abnormal energy metabolism.

take up extracellular nutrients and subsequently synthesize all cellular components including nucleotides and proteins. Compared with normal cells, cancer cells have active metabolic mechanisms such as a high glycolytic flux referred to as the Warburg effect [46]. Recent studies have shown that the majority of the cancer cell mass is derived from amino acids [47]. Therefore, the metabolism in cancer cells has attracted attention as a target for cancer therapy. However, the mechanism of metabolic adaptation in response to nutrient stress remains largely unknown. It has been reported that cancer cells acquire anti-cancer drug resistance during the process of tumorigenesis [48]. One possibility is that metabolic adaptation results from changes in the tumor environment such as a poor nutrient condition. However, the mechanism of such drug resistance is not well understood.

1.7. Starvation stress and p53

Nutrients such as amino acids, glucose, vitamins, and growth factors are indispensable for cell growth and maintaining homeostasis. Starvation, which is defined as the deficiency of these nutrients, is a serious stress for cells and individuals. It is well known that cells exposed to starvation show the starvation response of metabolic remodeling, cell cycle arrest, and autophagy. In recent years, the function of p53 in the starvation response has been reported, such as inhibition of glycolysis and induction of autophagy [13, 49, 50]. In the case of amino acid starvation, p53-dependent metabolic alteration occurs. This metabolic alteration supports the cancer cell survival in response to serine starvation [51]. However, the cellular response mediated by p53 in response to

amino acid starvation is not fully understood.

1.8. Aims of this study

It is often described that p53 is the most important protein for tumor suppression through transcriptional control of target genes. Mutation of *TP53* in the early stages of carcinogenesis results in co-expression of WT and Mut-p53. Mutant p53 is expressed in the early stages of carcinogenesis. Therefore, inactivation of p53 is crucial for carcinogenesis. However, quantitative study of p53 inactivation via heterooligomerization is not fully understood. In this study, I investigated the effect of a p53 peptide containing the TD on p53 transcriptional activity of hetero-tetramers. As a further step, I investigated the effect of amino acid starvation on p53 transcriptional activity and cellular responses. In addition, I propose novel drug resistance induced by amino acid deprivation in lung carcinoma cells in combination with anti-cancer drug etoposide.

1.9. References

- D. P. Lane and L. V Crawford, T antigen is bound to a host protein in SV40transformed cells., *Nature*, 278, 261–263 (1979).
- D. I. H. Linzer and A. J. Levine, Characterization of a 54K Dalton cellular SV40 tumor antigen present in SV40-transformed cells and uninfected embryonal carcinoma cells, *Cell*, 17, 43–52 (1979).
- 3. C. A. Finlay, P. W. Hinds, and A. J. Levine, The p53 proto-oncogene can act as a suppressor of transformation, *Cell*, **57**, 1083–1093 (1989).
- S. J. Baker, E. R. Fearon, J. M. Nigro, S. R. Hamilton, C. Ann, J. M. Jessup, P. Vantuinen, D. H. Ledbetter, D. F. Barker, S. J. Baker, E. R. Fearon, J. M. Nigro, S. R. Hamilton, A. N. N. C. Preisinger, J. M. Jessup, P. Vantuinen, D. H. Ledbetter, D. F. Barker, Y. Nakamura, R. A. Y. White, and B. Vogelstein, Chromosome 17 Deletions and p53 Gene Mutations in Colorectal Carcinomas, *Science.*, 244, 217–221 (1989).
- A. J. Levine and M. Oren, The first 30 years of p53: Growing ever more complex, *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 9., 749–758, (2009).
- L. Qu, S. Huang, D. Baltzis, A.-M. Rivas-Estilla, O. Pluquet, M. Hatzoglou, C. Koumenis, Y. Taya, A. Yoshimura, and A. E. Koromilas, Endoplasmic reticulum stress induces p53 cytoplasmic localization and prevents p53-dependent apoptosis by a pathway involving glycogen synthase kinase-3beta., *Genes Dev.*, 18, 261–277 (2004).
- 7. T. Schmid, J. Zhou, and B. Brüne, HIF-1 and p53: communication of

transcription factors under hypoxia., J. Cell. Mol. Med., 8, 423-431 (2004).

- S. Matoba, J. G. Kang, W. D. Patino, A. Wragg, M. Boehm, O. Gavrilova, P. J. Hurley, F. Bunz, and P. M. Hwang, p53 regulates mitochondrial respiration, *Science.*, **312**, 1650–1653 (2006).
- H. F. Horn and K. H. Vousden, Coping with stress: multiple ways to activate p53., *Oncogene*, 26, 1306–1316 (2007).
- W. S. el-Deiry, T. Tokino, V. E. Velculescu, D. B. Levy, R. Parsons, J. M. Trent,
 D. Lin, W. E. Mercer, K. W. Kinzler, and B. Vogelstein, WAF1, a potential
 mediator of p53 tumor suppression., *Cell*, **75**, 817–825 (1993).
- 11. T. Miyashita and J. C. Reed, Tumor suppressor p53 is a direct transcriptional activator of the human bax gene., *Cell*, **80**, 293–299 (1995).
- H. Tanaka, H. Arakawa, T. Yamaguchi, K. Shiraishi, S. Fukuda, K. Matsui, Y. Takei, and Y. Nakamura, A ribonucleotide reductase gene involved in a p53dependent cell-cycle checkpoint for DNA damage., *Nature*, **404**, 42–49 (2000).
- K. Bensaad, A. Tsuruta, M. a. Selak, M. N. C. Vidal, K. Nakano, R. Bartrons, E. Gottlieb, and K. H. Vousden, TIGAR, a p53-Inducible Regulator of Glycolysis and Apoptosis, *Cell*, **126**, 107–120 (2006).
- Y. Haupt, R. Maya, A. Kazaz, and M. Oren, Mdm2 promotes the rapid degradation of p53., *Nature*, **387**, 296–299 (1997).
- K. T. Bieging, S. S. Mello, and L. D. Attardi, Unravelling mechanisms of p53mediated tumour suppression., *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, 14, 359–70 (2014).
- 16. K. Itahana, G. Dimri, and J. Campisi, Regulation of cellular senescence by p53.,

Eur. J. Biochem., 268, 2784-91 (2001).

- K. H. Vousden, Activation of the p53 tumor suppressor protein, *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Rev. Cancer*, 1602, 47–59 (2002).
- D. W. Meek and C. W. Anderson, Posttranslational modification of p53: cooperative integrators of function., *Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology*, 1., (2009).
- D. R. Green and G. Kroemer, Cytoplasmic functions of the tumour suppressor p53, *Nature*, **458**, 1127–1130 (2009).
- M. Mihara, S. Erster, A. Zaika, O. Petrenko, T. Chittenden, P. Pancoska, and U.
 M. Moll, P53 Has a Direct Apoptogenic Role At the Mitochondria, *Mol. Cell*, 11, 577–590 (2003).
- H. I. Suzuki, K. Yamagata, K. Sugimoto, T. Iwamoto, S. Kato, and K. Miyazono, Modulation of microRNA processing by p53., *Nature*, 460, 529–533 (2009).
- H. Hong, K. Takahashi, T. Ichisaka, T. Aoi, O. Kanagawa, M. Nakagawa, K.
 Okita, and S. Yamanaka, Suppression of induced pluripotent stem cell generation by the p53-p21 pathway, *Nature*, 460, 1132–1135 (2009).
- A. C. Joerger and A. R. Fersht, Structural biology of the tumor suppressor p53.,
 Annu. Rev. Biochem., 77, 557–582 (2008).
- 24. H. Lu and A. J. Levine, Human TAFII31 protein is a transcriptional coactivator of the p53 protein., *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, **92**, 5154–8 (1995).
- 25. C. J. Thut, J. L. Chen, R. Klemm, and R. Tjian, p53 transcriptional activation mediated by coactivators TAFII40 and TAFII60., *Science.*, **267**, 100–4 (1995).

- O. Schon, A. Friedler, M. Bycroft, S. M. V. Freund, and A. R. Fersht, Molecular mechanism of the interaction between MDM2 and p53, *J. Mol. Biol.*, 323, 491–501 (2002).
- K. Zhao, X. Chai, K. Johnston, A. Clements, and R. Marmorstein, Crystal Structure of the Mouse p53 Core DNA-binding Domain at 2.7 Å Resolution, *J. Biol. Chem.*, 276, 12120–12127 (2001).
- R. Aramayo, M. B. Sherman, K. Brownless, R. Lurz, A. L. Okorokov, and E. V. Orlova, Quaternary structure of the specific p53-DNA complex reveals the mechanism of p53 mutant dominance, *Nucleic Acids Res.*, **39**, 8960–8971 (2011).
- R. Kamada, Y. Toguchi, T. Nomura, T. Imagawa, and K. Sakaguchi, Tetramer formation of tumor suppressor protein p53: Structure, function, and applications, *Biopolymers*, **106**, 598–612 (2016).
- G. M. Clore, J. G. Omichinski, K. Sakaguchi, N. Zambrano, H. Sakamoto, E.
 Appella, and A. M. Gronenborn, High-resolution structure of the oligomerization domain of p53 by multidimensional NMR., *Science.*, 265, 386–391 (1994).
- 31. Y. Cho, S. Gorina, P. D. Jeffrey, and N. P. L. B.-B. Pavletich, Crystal Structure of a p53 Tumor Suppressor Understanding Tumorigenic Mutations, *Science.*, 265, 346–355 (1994).
- P. N. Friedman, X. Chen, J. Bargonetti, and C. Prives, The p53 protein is an unusually shaped tetramer that binds directly to DNA., *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, **90**, 3319–3323 (1993).
- 33. R. L. Weinberg, D. B. Veprintsev, M. Bycroft, and A. R. Fersht, Comparative

binding of p53 to its promoter and DNA recognition elements, *J. Mol. Biol.*, **348**, 589–596 (2005).

- M. Kitayner, H. Rozenberg, N. Kessler, D. Rabinovich, L. Shaulov, T. E. Haran, and Z. Shakked, Structural Basis of DNA Recognition by p53 Tetramers, *Mol. Cell*, 22, 741–753 (2006).
- 35. T. Riley, E. Sontag, P. Chen, and A. Levine, Transcriptional control of human p53-regulated genes., *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, **9**, 402–412 (2008).
- W. S. El-Deiry, S. E. Kern, J. A. Pietenpol, K. W. Kinzler, and B. Vogelstein, Definition of a consensus binding site for p53, *Nat. Genet.*, 1, 45–49 (1992).
- 37. L. Bouaoun, D. Sonkin, M. Ardin, M. Hollstein, G. Byrnes, J. Zavadil, and M.
 Olivier, TP53 Variations in Human Cancers: New Lessons from the IARC TP53
 Database and Genomics Data, *Hum. Mutat.*, 37, 865–876 (2016).
- C. Kandoth, M. D. McLellan, F. Vandin, K. Ye, B. Niu, and C. Lu, Mutational landscape and significance across 12 major cancer types, *Nature*, **503**, 333–339 (2013).
- A. I. Robles, S. P. Linke, and C. C. Harris, The p53 network in lung carcinogenesis., *Oncogene*, 21, 6898–6907 (2002).
- 40. D. Malkin, F. Li, L. Strong, J. Fraumeni, C. Nelson, D. Kim, J. Kassel, M. Gryka,
 F. Bischoff, M. Tainsky, and al. et, Germ line p53 mutations in a familial syndrome of breast cancer, sarcomas, and other neoplasms, *Science.*, 250, 1233–1238 (1990).
- 41. J. M. Varley, Germline TP53 mutations and Li-Fraumeni syndrome, Hum. Mutat.,

21, 313–320 (2003).

- 42. P. Chène, In vitro analysis of the dominant negative effect of p53 mutants., *J. Mol. Biol.*, **281**, 205–209 (1998).
- A. de Vries, E. R. Flores, B. Miranda, H.-M. Hsieh, C. T. M. van Oostrom, J. Sage, and T. Jacks, Targeted point mutations of p53 lead to dominant-negative inhibition of wild-type p53 function., *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, **99**, 2948–2953 (2002).
- A. Willis, E. J. Jung, T. Wakefield, and X. Chen, Mutant p53 exerts a dominant negative effect by preventing wild-type p53 from binding to the promoter of its target genes., *Oncogene*, 23, 2330–2338 (2004).
- 45. D. Hanahan and R. A. Weinberg, Hallmarks of cancer: The next generation, *Cell*,
 144, 646–674 (2011).
- 46. O. Warburg, On The Origins of Cancer Cells, *Science.*, **123**, 309–314 (1956).
- A. M. Hosios, V. C. Hecht, L. V. Danai, M. O. Johnson, J. C. Rathmell, M. L. Steinhauser, S. R. Manalis, and M. G. Vander Heiden, Amino Acids Rather than Glucose Account for the Majority of Cell Mass in Proliferating Mammalian Cells, *Dev. Cell*, 36, 540–549 (2016).
- 48. C. Holohan, S. Van Schaeybroeck, D. B. Longley, and P. G. Johnston, Cancer drug resistance: An evolving paradigm, *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, **13**, 714–726 (2013).
- D. Crighton, S. Wilkinson, J. O'Prey, N. Syed, P. Smith, P. R. Harrison, M. Gasco, O. Garrone, T. Crook, and K. M. Ryan, DRAM, a p53-Induced Modulator of Autophagy, Is Critical for Apoptosis, *Cell*, **126**, 121–134 (2006).

- K. H. Vousden and K. M. Ryan, P53 and Metabolism., *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, 9, 691–700 (2009).
- 51. O. D. K. Maddocks, C. R. Berkers, S. M. Mason, L. Zheng, K. Blyth, E. Gottlieb, and K. H. Vousden, Serine starvation induces stress and p53-dependent metabolic remodelling in cancer cells, *Nature*, **493**, 542–546 (2012).

2. Quantitative Analysis for Transcriptional Activity of p53 Heterotetramers between Wild-type Protein and Oligomerization Domain

2.1. Abstract

p53 acts as a transcriptional factor for tumor suppression via tetramerization. Although the dominant-negative effect occurs by hetero-oligomerization between wildtype and mutant p53, the precise mechanism remains unclear. Here, I report analysis of the transcriptional ability of each hetero-tetramer p53 at the physiological protein expression level in single cells. Quantitative fitting analysis showed that heterotetramers, which contain more than two WT-p53 proteins, have a substantial transcriptional ability. These results suggest that the two DNA-binding domains are important for transcription.

2.2 Introduction

The tumor suppressor protein p53 is well known as the most important transcriptional factor involved in preventing carcinogenesis [1]. p53 plays a central role in various cellular responses including cell cycle arrest, apoptosis, and DNA repair. p53 protein tetramerized and activated in response to genotoxic stresses such as UV radiation and oxidative stress [2]. The active form of p53 binds to the p53 consensus sequence for transcription of p53 target genes such as *CDKN1A* [3, 4]. Thus, p53 acts as a tumor suppressor responsible for maintaining genomic integrity. Tetramer formation of p53 protein is essential for its transcriptional activity and this tetrameric structure is in equilibrium with four monomers [5, 6].

TP53 encodes the tumor suppressor protein p53, and is the most frequently mutated gene in human malignant tumors [7]. In *TP53*, the most frequent somatic mutation occurs in the DNA binding domain (DBD) [8]. Mutation of p53 in the DBD, such as R273H, results in the ability to oligomerize, but mutant p53 (Mut-p53) is often unable to bind to the p53 target DNA sequence [9, 10]. In cases of heterozygous mutation of p53, which occurs in tumorigenesis, it is well established that hetero-tetramers are formed between wild-type p53 (WT-p53) and Mut-p53. It has been described that the dominant-negative effect exerted by Mut-p53 abolishes the function of WT-p53 [11–13]. However, the relationship between transcriptional activity and hetero-tetramers of WT-p53 and Mut-p53 has not yet been investigated at the physiological expression level in single cells. Complete of loss of heterozygosity occurs in the late stage of tumorigenesis [7]. Therefore, precise understanding of the

transcriptional activity of p53 hetero-oligomer species at initial step of carcinogenesis is of paramount importance. Induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells are believed to be important for the development of regenerative therapies [14]. It has been reported that the p53-p21 pathway is involved in iPS cell generation in which p53 acts as a barrier [15]. Our laboratory previously reported that inhibition of p53 using the p53 tetramerization peptide is useful for transient p53 inactivation to generate iPS cell efficiently [16]. It has also been reported that a C-terminal p53 fragment including the oligomerization domain interacts with WT-p53 to form a hetero-oligomer [17]. p53 tetramerization peptides have also been utilized to control the metal nanostructure with biominerarization peptides [18, 19]. Here, I aim to measure the transcriptional activity of the hetero-tetramer p53 formed between WT and a p53 peptide fragment containing tetramerization domain.

2.3. Experimental procedures

2.3.1. Plasmid construction

I constructed the reporter plasmid, p(p53RE)-mCherry-nuclear localization signal (NLS)-(TetO)-TetOn Adv-Neomycin^R shown in Figure 2-1A. This plasmid carried the artificial p53RE, consisting of three tandem repeats of the p53-binding motif (5'-AGACATGTCCGGACATGTCT-3') with a 16 bp spacer (5'-actagcggctgtcact-3'). Using this plasmid, red fluorescent protein (mCherry) with NLS from simian virus large T-antigen was p53-dependently expressed in the nucleus. This plasmid also contained the expression unit of the Tet-On Advanced transactivator (Tet-On Adv.) from the plasmid pTet-On Advanced (Clontech Laboratories, Inc.). Its expression was controlled by the (TetO)₇ promoter from the pTet-tTAk [20]. I also constructed a Tet-On expression plasmid, p(TRE)-Venus-p53-Zeocin^R, as shown in Figure 2-1B. This plasmid carried the P_{Tight} inducible promoter from the pTRE-Tight vector (TRE) (Clontech Laboratories, Inc.), which controls expression of a yellow fluorescent protein-p53 fusion protein (Venus-p53). The p(p53RE)-mCherry-NLS-(TetO)-TetOn Adv-Neomycin^R and p(TRE)-Venus-p53-Zeocin^R contained one or two repeats of the mRNA degradation signal, an AU-rich element [21–23], in the 3'-noncoding regions of mCherry-NLS and Venus-p53.

2.3.2. Cell culture and reporter assay

H1299 human non-small cell lung carcinoma cells (p53 null) were obtained from American type tissue culture collection (ATCC) (Rockville, MD, USA). Based on the reporter system for p53-dependent transcriptional activity in a single cell, I established the stable cell line derived from H1299 cells by transfection of the p53 responsive reporter plasmid [p(p53RE)-mCherry-NLS-(TetO)-TetOn Adv-Neomycin^R] and Venus-WT-p53 expression plasmid [p(TRE)-Venus-p53-Zeocin^R]. Cells were selected in the presence of G418 and Zeocin and cloned by serial dilution in 96 well plates.

Stable cells were cultured on a 35-mm dish in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum (FBS). In the reporter assay, stable cells were transfected with 0.8 µg Cerulean-Mut-p53 expression plasmids [p(hCMV)-Cerulean-p53 (R273H) or p(hCMV)-Cerulean-NLS-p53[324-393] peptide or p(hCMV)-Cerulean-NLS] using lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen) in Opti-MEM. After 1-3 h of incubation, the medium was changed to RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FBS. After 72 h of incubation, 25 ng doxycycline was added to the cells to induce Venus-WT-p53 expression. After 24 h of incubation, the cells were fixed with 3.7% formaldehyde and stained with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) for nuclear staining. The cells were thereafter observed by fluorescence microscopy (BIOREVO BZ-9000, Keyence, Osaka, Japan). I used four fluorescent mirror units for observation. YFP-BP (excitation filter: 500/25 nm; dichroic mirror: 520 nm; absorbance filter 542/27 nm) was used for Venus, CFP-2432C (excitation filter: 438/24 nm; dichroic mirror: 458 nm; absorbance filter 483/32 nm) was used for Cerulean, TRITC (excitation filter: 540/25 nm, a dichroic mirror: 565 nm, absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mCherry, and DAPI-BP (excitation filter: 360/40 nm; dichroic mirror: 400 nm;

absorbance filter 460/50 nm) was used for DAPI.

2.3.3. Fitting analysis

Fitting analysis was performed using Prism 5 (GraphPad Software, Inc.). The fitting equation is shown in the Results section. The fitted curve was calculated by non-linear least squares regression.



Figure 2-1. Constructed plasmids used in the p53 reporter assay. (A), p(p53RE)mCherry-NLS-(TetO)-TetOn Adv-Neomycin^R. (B), p(TRE)-Venus-p53-Zeocin^R.

2.4. Results

2.4.1. Effect of the p53 peptide containing C-terminal and tetramerization domain on p53 transcriptional activity.

To evaluate the effect of the p53 peptide containing C-terminal region and TD on p53 transcriptional activity, I used the modified reporter assay system based on previous reports [16, 24] (**Figure 2-2**). In this system, WT-p53 protein with yellow fluorescent protein (Venus) is expressed by a tetracycline-inducible system (**Figure 2-3**). p53[324-393] peptide or Mut-p53R273H with cyan fluorescent protein (Cerulean) are expressed by transient transfection of a plasmid. The p53-dependent transcriptional activity is quantified by the fluorescent protein (mCherry) intensity derived from the p53RE reporter plasmid. DAPI was used for nuclear staining in this analysis.

First, I analyzed the effect of Mut-p53R273H on transcriptional activity. I selected cells that expressed the same level of total p53 at the physiological level for the analysis. The results showed that transcriptional activity clearly decreased to about 30% in the presence of Mut-p53R273H (**Figure 2-4, 5**). The p53 transcriptional activity was hardly affected by Cerulean-NLS protein in this assay. p53[324-393] peptide also decreased the transcriptional activity as well as Mut-p53R273H that showed a dominant-negative effect via hetero-oligomerization. These results indicated that the p53[324-393] peptide inhibited p53 transcriptional activity via hetero-oligomerization with WT-p53.



Figure 2-2. Schematic representation of the p53 reporter system.

WT-p53 protein with yellow fluorescent protein (Venus) is expressed at the physiological protein level by the tetracycline inducible system. Mut-p53 protein with cyan fluorescent protein (Cerulean) is expressed by transient transfection of a plasmid. When p53 hetero-tetramers bind to p53RE in a reporter gene, red fluorescent protein (mCherry) is expressed. This system simultaneously monitors the protein levels of WT-and Mut-p53, and p53-dependent transcriptional activity by measuring the intensities of the three fluorescent proteins in cells.


Figure 2-3. Schematic representation of proteins which are used in reporter assay.

TAD: Transactivation domain, PRD: Proline rich domain, DBD: DNA binding domain,

TD: Tetramerization domain, BD: Basic domain, NLS: Nuclear localization signal. Allow indicates the location of p53 mutation (R273H).



Figure 2-4. Relative p53 transcriptional activity in single cell expressed WT-p53 only (No plasmid) or the same expression level of WT-p53 and Cerulean-NLS-Mut-p53R273H or Cerulean-NLS or Cerulean NLS-p53[324-393]. Data represent the mean \pm S.E. from three experiments.



Figure 2-5. Fluorescence images. WT-p53 (Venus), p53R273H or p53[324-393] peptide (Cerulean), p53-dependent transcriptional activity (mCherry) were visualized by green, cyan and red using fluorescence microscopy. Allow heads showed the representative cells in each condition. Scale bars are 25 μ m.

2.4.2. Effect of the hetero-tetramer p53 formed by WT and p53 peptide on transcriptional activity.

To determine the transcriptional ability of each hetero-tetramer p53 species, I analyzed p53 transcriptional activity at the physiological protein level of WT-p53 and various expression levels of the p53[324-393] peptide. As a result, the p53 transcriptional activity decreased as the amount of p53[324-393] peptide increased (**Figure 2-6, 7**). To estimate the transcriptional ability of the hetero-tetramer species formed by WT-p53 and p53[324-393] peptide, I constructed the fitting model shown below.

$$y = 100(1+x)((1/(1+x))^{4} + 4T_{1}(1/(1+x))^{3}(x/(1+x)) + 6T_{2}(1/(1+x))^{2}(x/(1+x))^{2} + 4T_{3}(1/(1+x))(x/(1+x))^{3} + T_{4}(x/(1+x))^{4})$$
(i)

This model with equation (i) estimates the quantitative ratio of WT homotetramers and p53[324-393] peptide homo-tetramers and hetero-tetramers between the WT-p53 and p53[324-393] peptide in terms of transcriptional activity. y means p53 transcriptional activity in a single cell. x means the quantitative ratio of the amount of p53 peptide compared with WT-p53. T₁ means the transcriptional ability of heterotetramers including one p53 peptide. T₂ means the transcriptional ability of heterotetramers including two p53 peptides. T₃ means the transcriptional ability of heterotetramers including three p53 peptides. T₄ means the transcriptional ability of p53 peptide homo-tetramers. The fitting model included three obvious assumptions, as



Figure 2-6. Relative p53 transcriptional activity in single cell which is expressed at the physiological protein level of the WT-p53 and various expression levels of the p53[324-393] peptide. Fitting value (R^2) is 0.947. The cell number of each point represents from at least 20. Data represent the mean ± S.E.



Figure 2-7. Fluorescence images of reporter assay. WT-p53 (Venus), p53[324-393] peptide (Cerulean), p53-dependent transcriptional activity (mCherry) were visualized by green, cyan and red using fluorescence microscopy. Allow heads showed the representative cells. Scale bars are 25 µm.

follows. (1) WT-p53 and p53 peptide randomly form hetero-tetramers in the same manner as p53R273H [13]. (2) The amount of hetero-tetramers formed depends on the p53 protein level. (3) T_1 is higher than T_2 ($T_1>T_2$) and T_2 is higher than T_3 ($T_2>T_3$) respectively. The transcriptional ability of homo-tetramers formed by p53 peptides (T_4) was set as 0 in this analysis.

I determined the transcriptional ability of each tetramer species by fitting analysis. The quantitative data of p53 transcriptional activity in single cells were wellfitted to the model (R²=0.947). Interestingly, the fitting results showed that the transcriptional ability of the hetero-tetramer with three WT-p53 proteins and one p53[324-393] peptide was estimated as 72.0% compared with homo-tetrameric WT-p53 (**Table 2-1**). Although the transcriptional activity of the hetero-tetramer with two WTp53 proteins and two p53 peptides was estimated as 28.9%, the hetero-tetramer with one WT-p53 protein and three p53[324-393] peptides was estimated as 0.0%. These quantitative results indicated that more than two DNA-binding sites in the p53 tetramer are needed to maintain a substantial transcriptional ability.

Table 2-1. Relative p53 transcriptional abilities of the hetero-tetramers.

	Tetramer species				
Tetramer element (WT : p53 peptide)	4: 0	3:1	2:2	1:3	0:4
Relative p53 transcriptional ability (%)	100	72.0 ± 7.2	28.9±5.6	0.0 ± 2.3	0

The value for the relative transcriptional ability of each hetero-tetrameric species was expressed as 100 for the homo-tetramer of WT-p53 with a residual error.

2.5 Discussion

There are only few studies about the effect of hetero-tetramer species on transcriptional activity in single cells. Here, I report quantitative p53 transcriptional activity in the presence of p53[324-393] peptide that can form a tetramer with WT-p53. I showed a decline in p53 transcriptional activity in the presence of p53[324-393] peptide, suggesting that a dominant-negative effect via hetero-oligomerization [17]. Fitting analysis showed that hetero-tetramers with more than two WT-p53 proteins had a substantial transcriptional ability compared with WT-p53 homo-tetramers (**Figure 2-8**). Mutant p53A347T has been reported as a dimer mutant [25, 26]. Our laboratory has previously reported that transcriptional activity of mutant p53A347T is about 22% compared with that of WT-p53 [24]. This result is in good agreement with my results indicating that the transcriptional ability of hetero-tetramers formed between two WT-p53 proteins and two p53[324-393] peptides was about 28.9%. These results suggest that more than two DBDs in the p53 tetramer are important for maintenance of the p53 transcriptional ability.

This is the first report that measured the transcriptional ability of each heterotetramer p53 species in single cells. Our laboratory has previously suggested that transient inhibition of p53 transcriptional activity using a p53 peptide fragment is expected to enhance the efficiency of iPS cell generation [16]. In this study, quantitative analysis showed that the p53 peptide containing the TD is useful for efficient inhibition of p53 transcriptional activity. Depending on the p53 target genes which are reported to exceed a hundred, the binding affinity for p53 is widely different [4]. Further study is needed to reveal the transcriptional ability of hetero-tetramers formed by WT-p53 and Mut-p53 for p53 target genes.

In summary, the results suggest that hetero-tetramer species containing the p53 peptide have a substantial transcriptional ability in single cells. I quantitatively showed that the p53 peptide is useful to inhibit p53 transcriptional activity. My findings should be considered as a potent clue for the elucidation of the mechanism behind the dominant-negative effect.



Figure 2-8. Transcriptional ability of hetero-tetramer p53 species determined by quantitative fitting analysis.

2.6. References

- F. Kruiswijk, C. F. Labuschagne, and K. H. Vousden, P53 in Survival, Death and Metabolic Health: a Lifeguard With a Licence To Kill, *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, 16, 393–405 (2015).
- R. Kamada, Y. Toguchi, T. Nomura, T. Imagawa, and K. Sakaguchi, Tetramer formation of tumor suppressor protein p53: Structure, function, and applications, *Biopolymers*, **106**, 598–612 (2016).
- W. S. el-Deiry, T. Tokino, V. E. Velculescu, D. B. Levy, R. Parsons, J. M. Trent,
 D. Lin, W. E. Mercer, K. W. Kinzler, and B. Vogelstein, WAF1, a potential
 mediator of p53 tumor suppression., *Cell*, 75, 817–825 (1993).
- 4. T. Riley, E. Sontag, P. Chen, and A. Levine, Transcriptional control of human p53-regulated genes., *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, **9**, 402–412 (2008).
- S. Rajagopalan, F. Huang, and A. R. Fersht, Single-molecule characterization of oligomerization kinetics and equilibria of the tumor suppressor p53, *Nucleic Acids Res.*, **39**, 2294–2303 (2011).
- G. Gaglia, Y. Guan, J. V. Shah, and G. Lahav, Activation and control of p53 tetramerization in individual living cells, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **110**, 15497– 15501 (2013).
- C. Kandoth, M. D. McLellan, F. Vandin, K. Ye, B. Niu, and C. Lu, Mutational landscape and significance across 12 major cancer types, *Nature*, **503**, 333–339 (2013).
- 8. L. Bouaoun, D. Sonkin, M. Ardin, M. Hollstein, G. Byrnes, J. Zavadil, and M.

Olivier, TP53 Variations in Human Cancers: New Lessons from the IARC TP53 Database and Genomics Data, *Hum. Mutat.*, **37**, 865–876 (2016).

- Y. Cho, S. Gorina, P. D. Jeffrey, and N. P. L. B.-B. Pavletich, Crystal Structure of a p53 Tumor Suppressor Understanding Tumorigenic Mutations, *Science.*, 265, 346–355 (1994).
- A. N. Bullock, J. Henckel, and A. R. Fersht, Quantitative analysis of residual folding and DNA binding in mutant p53 core domain: definition of mutant states for rescue in cancer therapy, *Oncogene*, **19**, 1245–1256 (2000).
- P. Chène, In vitro analysis of the dominant negative effect of p53 mutants., *J. Mol. Biol.*, 281, 205–209 (1998).
- A. de Vries, E. R. Flores, B. Miranda, H.-M. Hsieh, C. T. M. van Oostrom, J. Sage, and T. Jacks, Targeted point mutations of p53 lead to dominant-negative inhibition of wild-type p53 function., *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, 99, 2948–2953 (2002).
- A. Willis, E. J. Jung, T. Wakefield, and X. Chen, Mutant p53 exerts a dominant negative effect by preventing wild-type p53 from binding to the promoter of its target genes., *Oncogene*, 23, 2330–2338 (2004).
- H. Inoue, N. Nagata, H. Kurokawa, and S. Yamanaka, iPS cells: a game changer for future medicine, *EMBO J.*, 33, 409–417 (2014).
- H. Hong, K. Takahashi, T. Ichisaka, T. Aoi, O. Kanagawa, M. Nakagawa, K.
 Okita, and S. Yamanaka, Suppression of induced pluripotent stem cell generation by the p53-p21 pathway, *Nature*, **460**, 1132–1135 (2009).

- J. Wada, R. Kamada, T. Imagawa, Y. Chuman, and K. Sakaguchi, Inhibition of tumor suppressor protein p53-dependent transcription by a tetramerization domain peptide via hetero-oligomerization, *Bioorganic Med. Chem. Lett.*, 22, 2780–2783 (2012).
- I. Horikawa, K. Y. Park, K. Isogaya, Y. Hiyoshi, H. Li, K. Anami, A. I. Robles,
 A. M. Mondal, K. Fujita, M. Serrano, and C. C. Harris, Δ133P53 Represses P53-Inducible Senescence Genes and Enhances the Generation of Human Induced
 Pluripotent Stem Cells, *Cell Death Differ.*, 24, 1017–1028 (2017).
- J. I. B. Janairo, T. Sakaguchi, K. Hara, A. Fukuoka, and K. Sakaguchi, Effects of biomineralization peptide topology on the structure and catalytic activity of Pd nanomaterials., *Chem. Commun.*, **50**, 9259–9262 (2014).
- T. Sakaguchi, J. I. B. Janairo, M. Lussier-Price, J. Wada, J. G. Omichinski, and K. Sakaguchi, Oligomerization enhances the binding affinity of a silver biomineralization peptide and catalyzes nanostructure formation, *Sci. Rep.*, 7, 1400 (2017).
- 20. P. Shockett and D. Schatz, Inducible gene expression using an autoregulatory, tetracycline-controlled system, *Curr Protoc Cell Biol*, **20**, 208, (2005).
- C. a Lagnado, C. Y. Brown, and G. J. Goodall, AUUUA is not sufficient to promote poly(A) shortening and degradation of an mRNA: the functional sequence within AU-rich elements may be UUAUUUA(U/A)(U/A)., *Mol. Cell. Biol.*, 14, 7984–7995 (1994).
- 22. C. Y. A. Chen and A. Bin Shyu, AU-rich elements: characterization and

importance in mRNA degradation, *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, **20**. 465–470, (1995).

- C. Barreau, L. Paillard, and H. B. Osborne, AU-rich elements and associated factors: Are there unifying principles?, *Nucleic Acids Research*, **33**. 7138–7150, (2005).
- T. Imagawa, T. Terai, Y. Yamada, R. Kamada, and K. Sakaguchi, Evaluation of transcriptional activity of p53 in individual living mammalian cells, *Anal. Biochem.*, 387, 249–256 (2009).
- T. Kawaguchi, S. Kato, K. Otsuka, G. Watanabe, T. Kumabe, T. Tominaga, T. Yoshimoto, and C. Ishioka, The relationship among p53 oligomer formation, structure and transcriptional activity using a comprehensive missense mutation library, *Oncogene*, 24, 6976–6981 (2005).
- R. Kamada, T. Nomura, C. W. Anderson, and K. Sakaguchi, Cancer-associated p53 tetramerization domain mutants: Quantitative analysis reveals a low threshold for tumor suppressor inactivation, *J. Biol. Chem.*, 286, 252–258 (2011).

3. Effect of amino acid starvation on the p53-mediated cellular response associated with cancer drug resistance

3.1. Abstract

Cancer cells acquire altered characteristics such a resisting cell death, sustaining proliferation signaling, and abnormal metabolism in tumorigenesis. These hallmarks are hindrances to cancer treatment. p53 is a transcriptional factor that plays a central role in various cellular responses including those to DNA damage. Recent accumulated evidence has shown that p53 is involved in the metabolic response to starvation stress such as nutrient deprivation. Notably, the importance of amino acids for proliferation of cancer cells has been reported. However, the cellular response under amino acid deficiency is still unclear. In this study, I investigated the effect of amino acid deprivation suppressed p53 transcriptional activity among deprivations of each single amino acid. I demonstrated that lysine deprivation suppressed the induction of cell death by anti-cancer drug etoposide. These results suggest that cancer cells have a potential mechanism of p53 inactivation in response to lysine deprivation.

3.2 Introduction

Cancer cells acquire the capabilities of resisting cell death, sustaining proliferative signaling, and inducing angiogenesis in the process of tumorigenesis [1]. Recent studies showed that the metabolic alteration in cancer cells occurs and also supports to meet the nutrient demand for their growth and proliferation [2]. Glucose and glutamine are recognized for key nutrients for cancer cells. While non-essential amino acids such as glutamine can be produced by *de novo* synthesis, essential amino acids need to be taken up from external sources in mammalian cells. Thus, it has been reported that cancer cells also actively use extracellular proteins by lysosomal degradation as a nutrient source to sustain their growth [3]. However, essential amino acids lysine and histidine have a lower abundance compared with adjacent benign pancreatic tissue according to metabolomics analysis [3]. Therefore, it is considered that cancer cells are likely exposed to a poor nutrient condition in tumors such as essential amino acid starvation.

Tumor suppressor protein p53 is a transcriptional factor that plays a pivotal role in various cellular responses [4]. p53 is activated through its tetramerization in response to diverse stress signals including genotoxic stress, nutrient starvation, and ribosomal stress [5, 6]. Activated p53 leads to cell cycle arrest and apoptosis via transcriptional activation of target genes such as *CDKN1A* (*p21*) to maintain genomic integrity [7, 8]. Cellular senescence induced by p53 is also linked to tumor suppression in some contexts [9, 10]. In response to DNA damage, p53 acts as a regulator of cellular senescence. *TP53*, which encodes p53 protein is the most frequently mutated gene in human malignant tumors [11]. Thus, it is well recognized that p53 is the most important protein for tumor suppression. There is accumulated evidences that p53 modulates the metabolic pathway in response to amino acid starvation [12–16]. However, the p53-mediated cellular response under amino acid starvation is not fully understood.

Here, I aimed to investigate the relationship between p53 transcriptional activity and amino acid starvation. First, I analyzed the consumption and excretion rates (CORE) in cancer cell lines using the metabolome analysis investigated by Jain *et al.*[17]. I found that lysine is the most consumed essential amino acid in cancer cell lines. Next, I performed exhaustive analyses of p53 transcriptional activity in response to single amino acid deprivations using the fluorescent reporter assay. Surprisingly, I observed that p53 activity was most effectively suppressed by lysine. I also investigated the effect of lysine starvation on the cancer cell survival in the presence of anti-cancer drug etoposide. Moreover, I examined the cell cycle and cell growth in response to lysine deprivation in the presence of the anti-cancer drug. Taken together, these findings indicated that cancer cells have the mechanism of survival for nutrient starvation and anti-cancer drug resistance.

3.3. Experimental procedures

3.3.1. Plasmid construction

I constructed two kinds of reporter plasmids, p((p53RE-1)-Cerulean-NLS-(SV40)-mCherry-NLS-2A-Puromycin^R and p(p53RE-2)-Venus-NLS-Neomycin^R, as shown in Figure 3-1A, B. The former plasmid carried the artificial p53RE consisting of three tandem repeats of the p53 binding motif (5'-AGACATGTCCGGACATGTCT-3') with a 16 bp spacer (5'-actagcggctgtcact-3'). Using this plasmid, I estimated the activation of p53 based on the expression level of cyan fluorescent protein with three tandem repeats of the NLS (Cerulean-NLS). This plasmid also contained the expression unit of (SV40)-mCherry-NLS-2A-Puromycin^R. The 2A peptide sequence interrupts the normal peptide bond and leads to ribosomal skipping [18-20]. Therefore, the red fluorescent protein (mCherry-NLS) and puromycin resistance gene can be separately expressed in a p53-independent manner. The latter plasmid carried p53RE-2 derived from the CDKN1A (p21) promoter [21]. Using this plasmid, yellow fluorescent protein (Venus-NLS) was expressed in the nucleus through p21 promoter activity. Both plasmids contained the left and right homology arms for the AAVS1 genomic integration site derived from AAVS1 SA-2A-puro-pA donor (Addgene plasmid # 22075) [22]. The mRNA degradation signal, an AU-rich element, was inserted in the 3'noncoding regions of Venus-NLS and Cerulean-NLS to monitor the rapid p53 response [23–25]. The Cas9 and AAVS1-targeted



Figure 3-1. Constructed plasmids used in the p53 reporter assay. (A), p(*p53RE-1*)-Cerulean-NLS)-(SV40)-mCherry-NLS-2A-Puromycin^R. (B), p(*p53RE-2*)-Venus-NLS-Neomycin^R. guide RNA expression plasmid (pX330-AAVS1) was constructed from pX330-U6-Chimeric BB-CBh-hSpCas9 (Addgene plasmid # 42230) [26].

3.3.2. Establishment of a p53 reporter stable cell line by CRISPR-Cas9

Based on the reporter system for p53-dependent transcriptional activity in a single cell [27, 28], I established the p53 reporter stable cell line derived from A549 cells by CRISPR-Cas9. A549 cells were transfected with the reporter plasmids, p(p53RE-1)-Cerulean-NLS)-(*SV40*)-mCherry-NLS-2A-Puromycin^R and p(p53RE-2)-Venus-NLS-Neomycin^R, and the Cas9 and *AAVS1* targeted guide RNA expression plasmid (pX330-AAVS1) using Lipofectamine 2000 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Cells were selected in the presence of G418 (1 mg/ml) and puromycin (0.5 µg/ml).

3.3.3. Cell culture

A549 human lung carcinoma cells (p53 wild-type) were obtained from ATCC. All cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (D5796, Sigma) supplemented with 10% (v/v) FBS in a 37°C incubator with 5% CO₂. Amino acid deprived-media were formulated with the same nutrient composition as DMEM without each amino acid or phenol red. For amino acid starvation experiments, cells were washed with the amino acid-deprived medium with 10% dialyzed-FBS twice. Then, cells were received each amino acid-deprived medium with 10% dialyzed-FBS and were incubated for the indicated times.

3.3.4. Reporter assay

In the reporter assay, the cells were observed by fluorescence microscopy (BIOREVO BZ-9000, Keyence). I used three fluorescence mirror units for observation. YFP-BP (excitation filter: 500/25 nm; dichroic mirror: 520 nm; absorbance filter 542/27 nm) was used for Venus, CFP-2432C (excitation filter: 438/24 nm; dichroic mirror: 458 nm; absorbance filter 483/32 nm) was used for Cerulean, and TRITC (excitation filter: 540/25 nm; dichroic mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm) was used for mirror: 565 nm; absorbance filter 605/55 nm]

3.3.5. RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted using TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen). cDNA was synthesized from 500 ng total RNA using a Primer script II 1st strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (TaKaRa) with random hexamer primers. Quantitative RT-PCR was performed with a CFX96 Touch Real-time PCR detection system (Bio-Rad) using iTaq Universal SYBR Green Supermix (Bio-Rad). Primer sequences for qRT-PCR are shown in **Table 3-1** [29]. Fold changes were calculated by the Ct method.

3.3.6. Western blotting and antibodies

Cell lysates were prepared with lysis buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 1mM EGTA, 1% Triton X-100, 50 mM sodium fluoride, 2.5 mM sodium pyrophosphate, 1 mM β -glycerophosphate, 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, 1mM sodium molybdate, 1mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, and a protease inhibitor

Table 3-1. Primer sequences for qRT-PCR of TP53, CDKN1A (p21), and GAPDH.

Target gene	Sequence		
TP53 forward	5'- CCCAAGCAATGGATGATTTGA-3'		
TP53 reverse	5'-GGCATTCTGGGAGCTTCATCT-3'		
CDKN1A(p21) forward	5'- TTGTACCCTTGTGCCTCGCT-3'		
CDKN1A(p21) reverse	5'- TTGGAGAAGATCAGCCGGC-3'		
GAPDH forward	5'- ACCCACTCCTCCACCTTTGA-3'		
GAPDH reverse	5'- CTGTTGCTGTAGCCAAATTCGT-3'		

mixture). Equivalent amounts of total cellular proteins were separated by 12% SDS-PAGE and transferred to PVDF membrane. Proteins were detected using mouse monoclonal anti-p53 (DO-1, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), mouse monoclonal anti-p53 (Ser15P) (16G8, Cell Signaling), and mouse monoclonal anti-actin (clone C4, Millipore) antibodies. HRP-conjugated anti-mouse secondary antibody was used. Protein signals were detected with super signal west pico chemiluminescent agent by a Lumi vision (AISIN).

3.3.7. Cell cycle analysis

Cells were incubated under the indicated conditions for 24 h. The cells were fixed with then 70% ethanol, collected, and incubated in a propidium iodide/RNase staining solution (BD Pharmingen). Cell cycle analysis was performed with a Gallios flow cytometer (Beckman Coulter). Data were analyzed using Flow Jo v7.6.5 software (Tree Star).

3.3.8. Cell growth assay

Stable A549 cells were incubated under the indicated conditions. The cells were then counted by nuclear detection of fluorescent proteins in fluorescence images. The growth rate was calculated from day 0 to 3.

3.3.9. SA-β-galactosidase staining assay

Senescence was determined using senescence-associated β -galactosidase assay basically in accordance with the previously described report [30]. Cells were fixed with neutral buffered 4% formaldehyde for 3 min. Then, the cells were incubated the SA- β gal staining solution for 24 to 28 h. After blue color is fully developed, the cells were treated with 0.2% Triton X-100, and stained DAPI solution for nuclear staining. Cells with blue-color staining were counted under a bright-field.

3.4. Results

3.4.1. Lysine deprivation decreases p53 transcriptional activity in lung carcinoma cells.

To begin with examination of amino acid deprivation, I validated the consumption rate of essential amino acids in cancer cells using consumption and release (CORE) profiles investigated by Jain *et al.*[17]. As a result, lysine was the most consumed essential amino acid in 60 cancer cell lines including lung, breast, central nervous system, colon, leukemia, melanoma, ovarian, prostate, and renal cancers (**Figure 3-2A**). Consistent results were observed in lung cancer cell lines including A549 (**Figure 3-2B**). These results indicated that lysine is an important amino acid for cancer cells.

To evaluate the effect of amino acid deprivation on p53 transcriptional activity, I used a reporter cell line derived from A549 cells based on previous reports [27, 28]. This assay system quantifies *p21* transcriptional activation derived from the *p21* promoter, p53-dependent transcriptional activity derived from the p53-binding motif, and p53-independent transcriptional activity derived from the *SV40* promoter in single living cells (**Figure 3-3**). During cell culture in the amino acid-deprived medium as indicated in **Figure 3-4A**, I analyzed basal p53 activities and p53-independent transcriptional activity. The results showed that the single amino acid deprivation altered *p21* transcriptional activation and p53-dependent transcriptional activity.



Figure 3-2. Cancer cells mostly consume lysine among essential amino acids. A, consumption rate of essential amino acids in the NCI-60 cancer cell lines (lung, breast, central nervous system (CNS), colon, leukemia, melanoma, ovarian, prostate, and renal cancers). B, consumption rate of essential amino acids in nine cell lines derived from lung cancer (A549, EKVX, NCI-H23, HOP-62, NCI-H322M, NCI-H460, HOP-92, NCI-H522, and NCI-H226). Boxes indicate the mean and middle two quartiles, and whiskers indicate minimum and maximum values.



Stable cell line derived from human lung cancer (A549)

Figure 3-3. Schematic representation of the p53 reporter system. This assay system quantifies *p21* transcriptional activation (Venus), p53-dependent transcriptional activity (Cerulean), and p53-independent transcriptional activity (mCherry) by measuring the intensities of three fluorescent proteins in single living cells.



Figure 3-4. Lysine deprivation decreases p53 transcriptional activity in lung carcinoma cells. A, Relative transcriptional activation of p21 in response to amino acid deprivation for 6 h normalized to the control. B, Transcriptional activation of p21, p53-dependent transcriptional activity, and p53-independent transcriptional activity in response to lysine deprivation for 48 h. Standard three-letter abbreviations are used for amino acids. EAAs, essential amino acids; NEAAs, non-essential amino acids. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments.

Interestingly, I observed that lysine deprivation strongly suppressed p53 activity from 6 to 48 h of starvation (**Figure 3-4A, B**). This result was also consistent with the p53-dependent transcriptional activity (**Figure 3-5**). p53-independent transcriptional activity was not changed significantly. These results implied that lysine deprivation specifically affected p53 transcriptional activity. Other apparent alterations were observed for single amino acid (histidine, isoleucine, tryptophan as essential amino acids, and arginine and glutamine as non-essential amino acids) deprivation conditions. Among them, I only observed the elevation of p53 activity in response to glutamine deprivation at 48 h (**Table 3-2, 3, 4**). This change in p53 activity was consistent with a previous report [13]. These results indicated that p53 activity could be modulated in response to single amino acid starvation.

3.4.2. Lysine deprivation suppresses p53 activation by the anti-cancer drug etoposide.

To further investigate the effect of lysine deprivation on p53 activity, I examined p53 transcriptional activity in lysine-deprived medium in combination with etoposide (10 µg/ml) treatment simultaneously (**Figure 3-6**). Reporter assay showed that lysine deprivation suppressed both the p21 transcriptional activation and p53-dependent transcriptional activity induced by etoposide at all time points from 12 to 48 h (**Figure 3-7A, B**). At 24 h, when p53 activity was the highest in response to etoposide, lysine deprivation suppressed p53 activity to nearly half compared with etoposide treatment alone. In contrast, I observed that p53-independent



Figure 3-5. Representative fluorescence images of reporter assay. Reporter stable A549 cells were incubated in lysine-deprived medium for 48 h. The transcriptional activation of p21 (Venus), p53-dependent transcriptional activity (Cerulean) and p53-independent transcriptional activity (mCherry) were visualized by green, blue and red respectively using fluorescence microscopy. Scale bars are 100 μ m.

	Time (h)				
Condition	6	12	24	48	
ΔLys	69.3±4.0	70.0 ± 5.7	56.9±5.0	50.9±4.6	
ΔHis	85.7±2.2	87.0 ± 5.7	65.3±3.2	60.2±4.0	
ΔIle	98.4±3.7	96.5±4.1	66.3±2.7	56.4 ± 2.0	
ΔLeu	91.3±3.4	96.0 ± 3.8	78.8±4.4	76.3 ± 6.5	
ΔMet	89.1±3.4	100 ± 6.1	87.0 ± 5.2	79.2 ± 3.4	
ΔPhe	98.4±3.0	92.8±4.6	79.5 ± 3.0	58.2 ± 3.3	
ΔThr	90.8 ± 3.6	107 ± 5.0	85.1±5.9	87.7±5.0	
ΔTrp	102 ± 2.9	99.1±5.1	74.9±5.6	58.0 ± 4.9	
ΔVal	91.6 ± 5.7	99.2±5.6	70.7 ± 2.8	74.8±3.4	
ΔArg	79.9±4.8	85.6±7.2	60.7±5.0	54.5±5.5	
ΔCys	101±8.6	97.2±9.1	81.7±5.2	71.2 ± 3.2	
ΔGln	70.9 ± 5.6	88.3±8.1	97.2±7.9	125 ± 5.5	
ΔGly	91.2 ± 2.8	89.8±4.2	73.4±3.4	57.3 ± 2.2	
ΔSer	85.6±5.5	94.3±6.1	65.0±4.1	63.7±2.7	
ΔTyr	95.1 ± 2.1	84.1±4.2	64.7±3.2	54.1 ± 3.1	
Δ Ser, Gly	90.7 ± 2.5	101 ± 4.3	77.9 ± 3.2	74.1 ± 4.6	

Table 3-2. Time course analysis of p53-dependent transcriptional activity (Venus intensity) in response to amino acid deprivation. p53 activities were normalized to control (DMEM). Data represent the mean \pm S.E. from three independent experiments.

	Time (h)					
Condition	6	12	24	48		
ΔLys	56.6 ± 3.5	53.1±3.2	45.0±1.9	51.3±3.3		
ΔHis	72.6 ± 2.1	69.4±3.3	53.3 ± 1.8	62.2±7.4		
ΔIle	79.3±4.9	74.0 ± 4.6	56.3 ± 0.7	54.8±4.1		
ΔLeu	81.3±6.8	79.2 ± 7.0	64.9±1.3	92.2 ± 11		
ΔMet	73.0 ± 3.7	84.8±3.7	85.0±5.7	88.4±3.2		
ΔPhe	92.0 ± 4.5	79.6±5.4	55.1 ± 1.0	60.5 ± 2.8		
ΔThr	67.9±2.1	75.1 ± 2.9	72.0 ± 1.2	89.9±5.8		
ΔTrp	107 ± 3.1	104±4.6	64.2±9.5	44.5±5.8		
ΔVal	67.5±3.9	70.7 ± 3.7	73.1 ± 3.8	87.6±9.1		
ΔArg	63.9±4.8	62.1 ± 6.0	53.1 ± 6.0	59.1 ± 8.8		
ΔCys	102 ± 4.5	90.9 ± 3.1	70.4±7.6	169±18		
ΔGln	60.0±4.9	65.0 ± 5.9	73.1±4.5	124 ± 11		
ΔGly	101 ± 5.0	99.0 ± 7.0	79.5 ± 5.1	61.9±5.4		
ΔSer	65.5 ± 3.6	71.0 ± 4.9	65.6 ± 5.1	75.3 ± 5.4		
ΔTyr	81.6±3.6	68.8±2.7	49.8±2.2	58.6 ± 3.8		
Δ Ser, Gly	72.5 ± 3.2	77.0 ± 3.7	71.9 ± 2.8	89.9±6.8		

Table 3-3. Time course analysis of p53-dependent transcriptional activity (Cerulean intensity) in response to amino acid deprivation. p53 activities were normalized to control (DMEM). Data represent the mean \pm S.E. from three independent experiments.

Time (h) Condition 6 12 24 48 102 ± 3.1 101 ± 4.0 106 ± 2.3 91.2 ± 2.3 ΔLys 104 ± 3.2 ∆His 105 ± 4.0 115 ± 1.5 105 ± 2.6 ∆Ile 101 ± 3.8 100 ± 4.5 108 ± 2.4 93.5 ± 2.8 ∆Leu 101 ± 3.6 99.0 ± 3.8 103 ± 1.5 93.5 ± 3.5 ∆Met 100 ± 3.3 96.1 ± 3.8 101 ± 2.0 99.1 ± 3.0 ∆Phe 105 ± 4.6 103 ± 5.4 107 ± 3.5 101 ± 3.5 ΔThr 111 ± 1.9 103 ± 3.1 101 ± 3.9 108 ± 3.2 107 ± 4.5 ∆Trp 106 ± 3.2 102 ± 4.2 97.2 ± 7.5 ΔVal 102 ± 3.4 102 ± 3.9 112 ± 1.6 97.2 ± 3.5 103 ± 1.9 88.8 ± 2.5 ΔArg 100 ± 3.0 98.1 ± 3.8 ΔCys 103 ± 3.3 100 ± 3.8 93.6 ± 5.5 40.9 ± 6.0 ∆Gln 97.0 ± 2.0 99.0 ± 3.0 95.6 ± 3.9 86.1 ± 4.5 ∆Gly 104 ± 3.8 102 ± 4.5 109 ± 2.4 117 ± 5.4 ∆Ser 100 ± 3.4 99.0 ± 3.8 103 ± 1.3 94.4 ± 5.3 ∆Tyr 101 ± 4.0 108 ± 1.4 106 ± 2.4 104 ± 3.5 Δ Ser, Gly 101 ± 3.2 98.1 ± 4.2 106 ± 2.3 92.8 ± 4.0

Table 3-4. Time course analysis of p53-independent transcriptional activity (mCherry intensity) in response to amino acid deprivation. Transcriptional activities were normalized to control (DMEM). Data represent the mean \pm S.E. from three independent experiments.



Figure 3-6. Representative fluorescence images of reporter assay. Reporter stable A549 cells were incubated in lysine-deprived medium in combination with etoposide (10 μ g/ml) at 24 h. The transcriptional activation of *p21* (Venus), p53-dependent transcriptional activity (Cerulean) and p53-independent transcriptional activity (mCherry) were visualized by green, blue and red respectively using fluorescence microscopy. Scale bars are 100 μ m.



Figure 3-7. Lysine deprivation suppressed the p53 activation by an anti-cancer drug etoposide. A, Relative transcriptional activation of p21. B, Relative p53-dependent transcriptional activity. C, Relative p53-independent transcriptional activity. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments. D, qRT-PCR analysis of mRNA level of *p21* (*CDKN1A*). The mRNA expression level of *p21* was normalized to *GAPDH*. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from four independent experiments.
transcriptional activity was not significantly changed under lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide or etoposide treatment alone (Figure 3-7C). I also investigated the endogenous transcriptional level of p21 as a p53 target gene by qRT-PCR. As expected, similar to the results from reporter assays, the mRNA expression level of endogenous p21 was decreased under lysine deprivation with etoposide treatment compared with etoposide treatment alone (Figure 3-7D). These results indicated that lysine deprivation suppressed p53 transcriptional activity in the presence of the anti-cancer drug.

3.4.3. Lysine deprivation down-regulates protein and phosphorylation levels of p53, but does not change the mRNA level of *TP53*.

I examined the effect of lysine deprivation on p53. First, I performed western blotting (WB) to evaluate the p53 protein level and phosphorylation level of p53 at serine 15 (Ser15P) under lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide treatment in A549 cells. Ser15P of p53 is a well-known post-translational modification for p53 activation. The results demonstrated that the combination of lysine deprivation and etoposide treatment clearly decreased the protein level of p53 and the phosphorylation level of Ser15P (**Figure 3-8**). Moreover, I observed that even lysine deprivation alone decreased the p53 protein level. I observed double bands (upper and lower) under lysine deprivation as well as lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide treatment. To determine whether this effect occurred at the mRNA level, I investigated the mRNA



Figure 3-8. Western blot analysis for protein expression levels of p53 and actin, and the phosphorylation level of p53 Ser15P in A549 cells. Cells were incubated under control, lysine deprivation, etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml), or lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml) conditions for 24 h.

level of *TP53*. The results showed that the mRNA level of *TP53* did not significantly change under both lysine deprivation alone or the combination of lysine deprivation and etoposide treatment (**Figure 3-9**). I also observed that relative p53-independent transcriptional activity as an internal control in the p53 reporter assay was not changed under both lysine deprivation alone and the combination of lysine deprivation and etoposide treatment (**Figure 3-7C**). Therefore, the results suggested that lysine deprivation specifically affected the protein level of p53 under etoposide treatment. These results suggest that lysine deprivation induces the inactivation of p53 through decreasing the p53 protein level and phosphorylation level of Ser15P.

3.4.4. Cancer cells have a proliferative potential under lysine deprivation.

To evaluate the effect of lysine deprivation on the cell cycle and cell death, I performed the cell cycle analysis by flow cytometry using PI staining. The results showed that lysine deprivation for 24 h caused an accumulation of cells in G1 phase, but not in the sub-G1 phase (**Figure 3-10, Table 3-5**). Interestingly, the combination of lysine deprivation and etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml) for 24 h decreased the sub-G1 population compared with etoposide treatment alone (**Figure 3-11**). These results indicated that lysine deprivation decreased the p53-mediated cell death via p53 inactivation under etoposide treatment.

To evaluate the effect of lysine deprivation on cell proliferation, I analyzed cell growth rate under lysine deprivation. As a result, lysine deprivation strongly suppressed the cell growth for 3 days, although an apparent decrease in the cell number was not observed (**Figure 3-12A, B, 3-13**). Interestingly, cells started to proliferate a day later when they were incubated in control medium (DMEM) after lysine deprivation for 24 h. These results suggested that the cells exposed to lysine deprivation had a repopulation capacity.

3.4.5. Cancer cells exposed to lysine deprivation circumvent cellular senescence and repopulate via p53 inactivation under etoposide treatment.

To further examine the effect of lysine deprivation on cell growth in the presence of etoposide, I analyzed the cell proliferation after incubation with lysinedeprived medium and etoposide treatment. The cells were incubated with lysinedeprived medium for 24 h and then exposed to etoposide ($10 \mu g/ml$) for 6–24 h. Finally, I analyzed the cell proliferation when the cells received control DMEM (**Figure 3-14A**). Under the control condition, the cell proliferation was not observed for all etoposideexposed conditions (**Figure 3-14B, 15**). However, surprisingly, I observed that the cells incubated with lysine-deprived medium in advance proliferated for 48 and 72 h. These results suggested that the cells incubated with lysine-deprived medium enable to proliferate by attenuating p53 activation induced by etoposide.

To investigate the involvement of lysine deprivation in cellular senescence, I performed a SA- β -galactosidase staining assay in the presence of etoposide in the same way as cell proliferation assay (**Figure 3-16A**). The cells were incubated with lysine-deprived medium for 24 h, and then exposed to etoposide (10 µg/ml) for 12 h. Finally I performed the SA- β -galactosidase staining and analyzed the SA- β -galactosidase-

positive cells after cells were incubated with control DMEM for 24 h. As a result, lysine deprivation markedly decreased the number of SA- β -galactosidase-positive cells (**Figure 3-16B, 17**). Furthermore, I observed that the pre-incubation with lysine-deprived medium strongly suppressed the transcriptional activation of *p21* in response to etoposide treatment (**Figure 3-16C**). These results showed that cells incubated with lysine-deprived medium circumvented drug-induced cellular senescence via *p21* inactivation.



Figure 3-9. qRT-PCR analysis of *TP53* mRNA levels. The mRNA expression level of *TP53* was normalized to *GAPDH* expression. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from four experiments.



Figure 3-10. Cell cycle analysis by flow cytometry using PI staining. Cells were incubated under control, lysine deprivation, etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml), or lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide (10 μ g/ml) conditions for 24 h.

Table 3-5. Cell cycle distribution under control, lysine deprivation, etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml), or lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide (10 μ g/ml) conditions for 24 h. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from three independent experiments.

	G1 (%)	S (%)	G2/M (%)	Sub-G1 (%)
Ctrl	52.9±4.8	32.1±2.9	10.1±1.8	4.9±0.6
ΔLys	66.7±4.8	21.9±3.9	7.1±1.3	4.3 ± 4.0
+Etoposide	45.8±6.2	31.7±4.5	4.8±2.4	17.6±2.3
∆Lys +Etoposide	47.1±8.5	34.0±4.6	7.4 ± 1.8	11.5 ± 2.3



Figure 3-11. Sub-G1 population under control, lysine deprivation, etoposide treatment (10 μ g/ml), or lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide (10 μ g/ml) conditions for 24 h. Data represent the mean ± S.D. from three independent experiments. *, p < 0.05 as determined by the Student's t-test.



Figure 3-12. A, schematic time course of medium conditions in the cell growth assay. Cell growth rate was analyzed from day 0. B, Growth rate of stable A549 cells in control medium (DMEM), lysine-deprived medium (Δ Lys), or control medium after Δ Lys pre-treatment (24 h).



Figure 3-13. Representative phase contrast images of stable reporter A549 cells incubated in control medium (DMEM) or lysine deprivation (Δ Lys) medium after Δ Lys pre-treatment (24 h). Scale bars indicate 100 µm.



Figure 3-14. A, schematic time course of the cell proliferation assay with medium (Δ Lys or DMEM) and etoposide incubation (6, 12, and 24 h). Cells were incubated in lysine-deprived medium or control DMEM. Then, the cells were incubated in the presence of etoposide for 6, 12, and 24 h. Cell proliferation was analyzed from 0 h when the medium was replaced with control DMEM. MC: medium change. B, cell proliferation assay from 0 to 72 h under the indicated conditions. Relative cell numbers were normalized to 0 h. Data represent the mean \pm S.E. from three experiments.



Figure 3-15. Representative phase contrast images of stable reporter A549 cells in the cell proliferation assay.



Figure 3-16. A, schematic time course of the SA- β -galactosidase staining assay. Stable A549 cells were pre-incubated in lysine-deprived medium or control medium for 24 h. Then, the cells were incubated in the presence of etoposide (10 µg/ml) for 12 h. SA- β -galactosidase staining was performed after the cells received fresh control medium for 24 h. MC: Medium change. B, quantification of the percentage of SA- β -galactosidase positive cells. C, Relative transcriptional activation of *p21* at 36 h before medium change. Data represent the mean \pm S.D. from three experiments. *, p < 0.01 as determined by the Student's t-test.



Figure 3-17. Representative bright field images of stable reporter A549 cells in the SA- β -galactosidase staining assay.

3.5. Discussion

The relationship between starvation and cancer cells is becoming visible based on recent accumulating evidence [2, 31, 32]. However, the p53-mediated cellular response to amino acid starvation remains largely unknown. In this study, I evaluated that the lysine is the most consumed essential amino acid in many types of cancer cell lines including lung carcinoma using CORE profiles [17]. In vivo analysis has been showed that the lysine concentration in human pancreatic tumor is the most lowest amount of ratio compared with adjacent benign tumor among essential amino acids [3]. While non-essential amino acids such as glutamine can be produced by de novo synthesis, essential amino acids need to be taken up from external sources by mammalian cells. Therefore, it is suggested that cancer cells are likely exposed to lysine deprivation and have a mechanism of metabolic adaptation to lysine starvation for their survival. Single cell analysis demonstrated that lysine deprivation most effectively suppressed *p21* transcriptional activation and p53-dependent transcriptional activity in response to individual amino acid starvations. Hence, these results together with previous reports suggest that cancer cells have a potential mechanism for p53 inactivation in response to lysine starvation.

Etoposide is widely used as an anti-cancer drug that induces p53-mediated cell death. Drug resistance to etoposide has been reported in human lung, ovarian, and breast cancers, which prevents cancer treatment [33–35]. Although one possibility is considered that metabolic adaptation results from changes in tumor environment, such as poor nutrient conditions, the drug resistance induced by starvation is not fully

understood. To reveal the mechanism, I analyzed the effect of lysine starvation on the *p21* transcriptional activation and p53-dependent transcriptional activity in combination with etoposide treatment. The results clearly showed that lysine starvation suppressed the p53 transcriptional activation caused by etoposide in the reporter assay. Under the same conditions, I observed that the p21 mRNA expression level was decreased by lysine starvation and etoposide treatment compared with etoposide treatment alone in gRT-PCR analysis. To address the p53 inactivation mechanism, I analyzed the protein and phosphorylation levels of p53 and the mRNA level of TP53 under lysine deprivation in combination with etoposide treatment. The results clearly demonstrated that the p53 protein and phosphorylation levels were decreased in the combined condition, but the TP53 mRNA level was unchanged. These results suggest that lysine starvation may suppress the p53 activation caused by etoposide through decreasing the p53 protein level after transcription. I observed the lower band under the lysinedeprived condition in WB. Since WB was performed using a p53-specific antibody, expression of p53 isoforms or p53-specific degradation may occur under lysine deprivation.

I found that the number of cell death induced by etoposide was decreased by the combination of lysine deprivation and etoposide. The cell growth assay showed that lysine-starved cells proliferate after receiving fresh medium. I demonstrated that lysine starvation caused the accumulation of cells in G1 phase, suggesting that lysine-starved cells have a repopulation capacity. These results suggested that lysine starvation decreased the p53-mediated cell death through p53 inactivation in response to

83

etoposide. My findings suggest a new drug resistance mechanism through inactivation of p53 by amino acid starvation (**Figure 3-18**).

To date, almost all studies that have investigated the relationship between p53 and starvation are about p53 activation in response to starvation stress [6, 36, 37]. In this study, I obtained novel findings about the suppression of p53 activity in response to starvation. Moreover, I showed that single amino acid starvation may contribute to anticancer drug resistance. The repopulation capacity of the cells implied suppression of cellular senescence. It has been reported that the cellular senescence is induced by the p53-p21 pathway and p16 independently [38]. Drug-induced senescence by etoposide has been reported in lung carcinoma cells [39, 40]. SA- β -galactosidase assay results suggested that cells incubated with lysine-deprived medium circumvented drug-induced cellular senescence via *p21* inactivation. SA- β -galactosidase assay data had a critical meaning by linking the starvation stress to cancer drug resistance. Further studies are required to elucidate the precise mechanisms of p53 inactivation in response to lysine starvation.

My findings provide valuable knowledge for p53-mediated cellular adaptation of cancer cells in response to amino acid starvation. In conclusion, my study revealed a novel insight into anti-cancer drug resistance caused by a poor nutrient environment for cancer therapy.



Figure 3-18. Schematic model of cancer cell survival toward anti-cancer drug via p53 inactivation under lysine deprivation

3.6. References

- D. Hanahan and R. A. Weinberg, Hallmarks of cancer: The next generation, *Cell*, 144, 646–674 (2011).
- N. N. Pavlova and C. B. Thompson, The Emerging Hallmarks of Cancer Metabolism, *Cell Metab.*, 23, 27–47 (2016).
- J. J. Kamphorst, M. Nofal, C. Commisso, S. R. Hackett, W. Lu, E. Grabocka, M. G. Vander Heiden, G. Miller, J. A. Drebin, D. Bar-Sagi, C. B. Thompson, and J. D. Rabinowitz, Human pancreatic cancer tumors are nutrient poor and tumor cells actively scavenge extracellular protein, *Cancer Res.*, **75**, 544–553 (2015).
- F.-M. Tang, Transcriptional Regulation by p53, *J. Biol. Chem.*, **270**, 6966–6974 (1995).
- R. Kamada, Y. Toguchi, T. Nomura, T. Imagawa, and K. Sakaguchi, Tetramer formation of tumor suppressor protein p53: Structure, function, and applications, *Biopolymers*, **106**, 598–612 (2016).
- F. Kruiswijk, C. F. Labuschagne, and K. H. Vousden, P53 in Survival, Death and Metabolic Health: a Lifeguard With a Licence To Kill, *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, 16, 393–405 (2015).
- W. S. el-Deiry, T. Tokino, V. E. Velculescu, D. B. Levy, R. Parsons, J. M. Trent,
 D. Lin, W. E. Mercer, K. W. Kinzler, and B. Vogelstein, WAF1, a potential
 mediator of p53 tumor suppression., *Cell*, 75, 817–825 (1993).
- 8. T. Riley, E. Sontag, P. Chen, and A. Levine, Transcriptional control of human p53-regulated genes., *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, **9**, 402–412 (2008).

- K. Itahana, G. Dimri, and J. Campisi, Regulation of cellular senescence by p53., *Eur. J. Biochem.*, 268, 2784–91 (2001).
- K. T. Bieging, S. S. Mello, and L. D. Attardi, Unravelling mechanisms of p53mediated tumour suppression., *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, 14, 359–70 (2014).
- C. Kandoth, M. D. McLellan, F. Vandin, K. Ye, B. Niu, and C. Lu, Mutational landscape and significance across 12 major cancer types, *Nature*, **503**, 333–339 (2013).
- O. D. K. Maddocks, C. R. Berkers, S. M. Mason, L. Zheng, K. Blyth, E. Gottlieb, and K. H. Vousden, Serine starvation induces stress and p53-dependent metabolic remodelling in cancer cells, *Nature*, 493, 542–6 (2012).
- M. a. Reid, W. I. Wang, K. R. Rosales, M. X. Welliver, M. Pan, and M. Kong, The B55α Subunit of PP2A Drives a p53-Dependent Metabolic Adaptation to Glutamine Deprivation, *Mol. Cell*, **50**, 200–211 (2013).
- Y. Ou, S.-J. Wang, L. Jiang, B. Zheng, and W. Gu, p53 Protein-mediated Regulation of Phosphoglycerate Dehydrogenase (PHGDH) Is Crucial for the Apoptotic Response upon Serine Starvation, *J. Biol. Chem.*, **290**, 457–466 (2015).
- B. O. Vynnytska-myronovska, Y. Kurlishchuk, O. Chen, Y. Bobak, C. Dittfeld, M. Hüther, L. A. Kunz-schughart, and O. V Stasyk, Arginine starvation in colorectal carcinoma cells : Sensing , impact on translation control and cell cycle distribution, *Exp. Cell Res.*, **341**, 67–74 (2016).
- 16. O. D. K. Maddocks, D. Athineos, E. C. Cheung, P. Lee, T. Zhang, N. J. F. van den Broek, G. M. Mackay, C. F. Labuschagne, D. Gay, F. Kruiswijk, J. Blagih, D.

F. Vincent, K. J. Campbell, F. Ceteci, O. J. Sansom, K. Blyth, and K. H. Vousden, Modulating the therapeutic response of tumours to dietary serine and glycine starvation, *Nature*, **544**, 372–376 (2017).

- M. Jain, R. Nilsson, S. Sharma, N. Madhusudhan, T. Kitami, A. L. Souza, R. Kafri, M. W. Kirschner, C. B. Clish, and V. K. Mootha, Metabolite Profiling Identifies a Key Role for Glycine in Rapid Cancer Cell Proliferation, *Science*, 336, 1040–1044 (2012).
- M. L. L. Donnelly, G. Luke, A. Mehrotra, X. Li, L. E. Hughes, D. Gani, and M. D. Ryan, Analysis of the aphthovirus 2A/2B polyprotein 'cleavage' mechanism indicates not a proteolytic reaction, but a novel translational effect: A putative ribosomal 'skip,' *J. Gen. Virol.*, 82, 1013–1025 (2001).
- P. De Felipe, G. A. Luke, L. E. Hughes, D. Gani, C. Halpin, and M. D. Ryan, E unum pluribus: Multiple proteins from a self-processing polyprotein, *Trends Biotechnol.*, 24, 68–75 (2006).
- J. H. Kim, S. R. Lee, L. H. Li, H. J. Park, J. H. Park, K. Y. Lee, M. K. Kim, B. A. Shin, and S. Y. Choi, High cleavage efficiency of a 2A peptide derived from porcine teschovirus-1 in human cell lines, zebrafish and mice, *PLoS One*, 6, 1–8 (2011).
- A. Shimada, S. Kato, K. Enjo, M. Osada, Y. Ikawa, K. Kohno, M. Obinata, R. Kanamaru, S. Ikawa, and C. Ishioka, Advances in Brief The Transcriptional Activities of p53 and Its Homologue p51 / p63 : Similarities, *Clin. Oncol.*, 424, 2781–2786 (1999).

- D. Hockemeyer, F. Soldner, C. Beard, Q. Gao, M. Mitalipova, R. C. DeKelver, G. E. Katibah, R. Amora, E. A. Boydston, B. Zeitler, X. Meng, J. C. Miller, L. Zhang, E. J. Rebar, P. D. Gregory, F. D. Urnov, and R. Jaenisch, Efficient targeting of expressed and silent genes in human ESCs and iPSCs using zinc-finger nucleases, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 27, 851–857 (2009).
- 23. C. a Lagnado, C. Y. Brown, and G. J. Goodall, AUUUA is not sufficient to promote poly(A) shortening and degradation of an mRNA: the functional sequence within AU-rich elements may be UUAUUUA(U/A)(U/A)., *Mol. Cell. Biol.*, 14, 7984–7995 (1994).
- 24. C. Y. A. Chen and A. Bin Shyu, AU-rich elements: characterization and importance in mRNA degradation, *Trends Biochem. Sci.*, **20**, 465–470 (1995).
- 25. C. Barreau, L. Paillard, and H. B. Osborne, AU-rich elements and associated factors: Are there unifying principles?, *Nucleic Acids Res.*, **33**, 7138–7150 (2005).
- J. Wyman, J. P. Changeux, D. Filmer, T. M. Jovin, W. Baehr, J. J. Holbrook, N. Dattagupta, D. M. Crothers, G. W. Hatfield, R. Bruinsma, T. Maniatis, S. C. Harrison, A. J. Spakowitz, P. C. Blainey, C. M. Schroeder, X. S. Xie, T. Strzelecka, L. F. Dorner, I. Schildkraut, A. K. Aggarwal, S. Bailey, T. A. Steitz, L. Finzi, C. Bustamante, C. T. Martin, S. S. Patel, A. Kumar, S. S. Patel, S. Oehler, A. K. Aggarwal, S. Stayrook, A. Rosenberg, M. Lewis, J. Widom, J. Hynes, A. Szabo, and C. Bustamante, Multiplex Genome Engineering Using CRISPRCas Systems, *Science*, 339, 819–824 (2013).
- 27. J. Wada, R. Kamada, T. Imagawa, Y. Chuman, and K. Sakaguchi, Inhibition of

tumor suppressor protein p53-dependent transcription by a tetramerization domain peptide via hetero-oligomerization, *Bioorganic Med. Chem. Lett.*, **22**, 2780–2783 (2012).

- T. Imagawa, T. Terai, Y. Yamada, R. Kamada, and K. Sakaguchi, Evaluation of transcriptional activity of p53 in individual living mammalian cells, *Anal. Biochem.*, 387, 249–256 (2009).
- F. J. Bock, M. C. Tanzer, M. D. Haschka, G. Krumschnabel, B. Sohm, K.
 Goetsch, R. Kofler, and A. Villunger, The p53 binding protein PDCD5 is not rate-limiting in DNA damage induced cell death, *Sci Rep*, 5, 11268 (2015).
- 30. K. Itahana, Y. Itahana, and G. P. Dimri, Colorimetric detection of senescenceassociated β-galactosidase., *Methods Mol. Biol.*, **965**, 143–156 (2013).
- M. Yang and K. H. Vousden, Serine and one-carbon metabolism in cancer, *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, 16, 650–662 (2016).
- 32. R. a R. Cairns, I. S. Harris, and T. W. T. Mak, Regulation of cancer cell metabolism., *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, **11**, 85–95 (2011).
- J. Yun, A. Tomida, K. Nagata, and T. Tsuruo, Glucose-regulated stresses confer resistance to VP-16 in human cancer cells through a decreased expression of DNA topoisomerase II, *Oncol Res*, 7, 583–590 (1995).
- Q. Wang, T. Wang, Y. Wang, W. Wang, Y. Wang, X. Hu, S. Shao, J. Zhang, and Z. Suo, VP-16 resistance in the NCI-H460 human lung cancer cell line is significantly associated with glucose-regulated protein78 (GRP78) induction, *Anticancer Res.*, 27, 2359–2364 (2007).

- T. Tsuruo, M. Naito, A. Tomida, N. Fujita, T. Mashima, H. Sakamoto, and N. Haga, Molecular targeting therapy of cancer: drug resistance, apoptosis and survival signal, *Cancer Sci*, 94, 15–21 (2003).
- 36. T. J. Humpton and K. H. Vousden, Regulation of cellular metabolism and hypoxia by p53, *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Med.*, **6**, (2016).
- 37. K. H. Vousden and K. M. Ryan, P53 and Metabolism., *Nat. Rev. Cancer*, 9, 691–700 (2009).
- 38. U. Herbig, W. A. Jobling, B. P. C. Chen, D. J. Chen, and J. M. Sedivy, Telomere shortening triggers senescence of human cells through a pathway involving ATM, p53, and p21CIP1, but not p16INK4a, *Mol. Cell*, **14**, 501–513 (2004).
- a Litwiniec, L. Gackowska, a Helmin-Basa, a Zuryn, and a Grzanka, Low-dose etoposide-treatment induces endoreplication and cell death accompanied by cytoskeletal alterations in A549 cells: Does the response involve senescence?
 The possible role of vimentin, *Cancer Cell Int.*, 13, 9 (2013).
- 40. W. Dai, Y. Jiang, K. Chen, J. Qiu, J. Sun, W. Zhang, X. Zhou, N. Huang, Y. Li, and W. Li, Effect of etoposide-induced alteration of the Mdm2-Rb signaling pathway on cellular senescence in A549 lung adenocarcinoma cells, *Oncol. Lett.*, 14, 3935–3940 (2017).

4. Conclusions

p53 is the most important transcriptional factor for tumor suppression. In response to a wide variety of cellular stresses, p53 performs its ability for maintaining the genomic integrity. Gene mutation of *TP53* often occurs in tumors. Inactivation of p53 as a transcriptional factor caused by mutation or stress signaling is thought to be a crucial factor in carcinogenesis and tumorigenesis. Therefore, investigation of p53 inactivation is extremely important to understand the process. In this study, I revealed a mechanism of p53 inactivation by hetero-oligomerization under a physiological condition in individual cells. I also found a new mechanism for inactivation of p53 by amino acid deprivation.

In chapter 2, I investigated p53 transcriptional activity in the presence of WT and Mut-p53 or the oligomerization domain peptide. I established a new p53 reporter assay for quantitative single cell analysis of p53 transcriptional activity at the physiological protein expression level. By using this assay system, I showed that the dominant-negative effect occurred by hetero-oligomerization between WT and Mut-p53 or the oligomerization domain peptide. To estimate the transcriptional ability of each hetero-tetramer p53 species, I constructed a fitting model. Interestingly, the quantitative fitting analysis showed that the hetero-tetramers including more than two WT-p53 proteins have a substantial transcriptional ability. These results indicated that the two DBDs are crucial for the p53 transcriptional ability.

In chapter 3, I investigated the effect of single amino acid deprivation on p53 responses. I validated the consumption rate of essential amino acids to demonstrate the

importance of essential amino acids in cancer cells. As a result, lysine is the most consumed in cancer cells. By using the reporter assay, I found that lysine deprivation decreased the p53 transcriptional activity in each single amino acid deprivation condition. To determine the effectiveness of lysine deprivation on p53 responses, I analyzed transcriptional activity in the presence of anti-cancer drug etoposide. The results clearly demonstrated that lysine deprivation strongly suppressed the p53 transcriptional activity in the presence of etoposide, and that lysine deprivation downregulated the p53 protein and phosphorylation levels. Lysine deprivation in the presence of etoposide also decreased cell death. These results suggest that lysine deprivation induces inactivation of p53 through decreasing the protein and phosphorylation levels of p53 and exerts the anti-cancer drug resistance in cancer cells.

In summary, I have demonstrated the inactivation effect of hetero-tetramers by the oligomerization domain on p53 transcriptional activity in quantitative single cell analysis. Furthermore, I propose that cancer cells have a potential mechanism for p53 inactivation in response to lysine starvation and resistance to treatment with anti-cancer drug. My study of p53 inactivation has significance and contributes to elucidating the global discovery of p53 responsible for tumor suppression.

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to Dr. Kazuyasu Sakaguchi, Professor of Laboratory of biological chemistry, Hokkaido University, for his incisive guidance, constructive discussion and persistent help.

I would like to express my special thanks to Professor Yota Murakami (Laboratory of Bioorganic Chemistry), Professor Mutsumi Takagi (Laboratory of Cell Processing Engineering), Professor Koichiro Ishimori (Laboratory of Structural Chamistry), and Associate Professor Toshiaki Imagawa (Laboratory of Biological Chemistry) for valuable and appropriate comments.

I would like to express my gratitude to Associate Professor Toshiaki Imagawa, Assistant Professor Rui Kamada (Laboratory of Biological Chemistry) who provided many opportunities of face-to-face discussions. I also express my thanks to Professor Keiko Ozato (National Institutes of Health) for kindly acceptance of my internship program and gave me the opportunities of broaden knowledge and skill in immunology. I am obviously grateful to all the members of Laboratory of Biological Chemistry.

I would like to thank the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology through Program for Leading Graduate Schools (Hokkaido University "Ambitious Leader's Program") for fostering leadership and grateful financial support.

Finally, I would like to lifetime appreciation to my family and friends for their understanding and long-term support.